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Dear  
 

AMENDED – DECISION ON YOUR ACCESS APPLICATION 
 
I refer to your application under section 30 of the Freedom of Information Act 2016 (FOI Act), 
received by ACT Health Directorate (ACTHD) on Thursday 10 March 2022. 
 
This application requested access to:  
 

‘All documents/correspondence for the last 18 months to and from the Health Minister's office 
about nurse numbers, nurse shortages and nurse recruitment in the ACT. Also the number of FTE 
nurses in permanent employment as well as nurses on contracts and the length/nature of those 
contracts.’ 

 
I am an Information Officer appointed by the Director-General of ACT Health Directorate (ACTHD) 
under section 18 of the FOI Act to deal with access applications made under Part 5 of the Act. ACTHD 
was required to provide a decision on your access application by Wednesday 4 May 2022. 
 
I have identified 15 documents holding the information within scope of your access application. 
These are outlined in the schedule of documents included at Attachment A to this decision letter.   
 
Decisions 
I have decided to: 

• grant full access to 10 documents;  
• grant partial access to four documents; and  
• refuse access to one document. 

 
My access decisions are detailed further in the following statement of reasons and the documents 
released to you are provided as Attachment B to this letter. 
 
In reaching my access decision, I have taken the following into account: 

• The FOI Act; 
• The contents of the documents that fall within the scope of your request; 
• The views of relevant third parties; and 
• The Human Rights Act 2004. 

 
Full Access  
I have decided to grant full access to 10 documents at references 1, 3-9, 11 and 15. 
 



Refuse Access 
I have decided to refuse access to one document at reference 13 as this is comprised of Cabinet 
information under Schedule 1.6 (1) Cabinet Information, and therefore they are taken to be contrary 
to the public interest to release. 
 
Partial Access 
I have decided to partially grant access to four documents at references 2, 10, 12 and 14. Documents 
at the references contain information that I consider to be contrary to the public interest to disclose 
under the test set out in Section 17 of the Act as the information contained in these folios is partially 
comprised of personal ACT Government employee mobile numbers.  
 
I have identified that there are no relevant factors favouring disclosure of this information under  
Schedule 2.1.  
 
This information has not been disclosed as this could reasonably be expected to prejudice the 
protection of the individual’s right to privacy under Schedule 2.2 (a) (ii) prejudice the protection of an 
individual’s right to privacy or any other right under the Human Rights Act 2004. The disclosure of 
this detail would not provide any government information pertinent to your request therefore, I 
have decided this factor outweighs the public interest factors in the disclosure of this information.  
 
Charges  
Processing charges are not applicable to this request. 
 
Disclosure Log  
Under section 28 of the FOI Act, ACTHD maintains an online record of access applications called a 
disclosure log. The scope of your access application, my decision and documents released to you will 
be published in the disclosure log not less than three days but not more than 10 days after the date 
of this decision. Your personal contact details will not be published. 
https://www.health.act.gov.au/about-our-health-system/freedom-information/disclosure-log.  
 
Ombudsman review 
My decision on your access request is a reviewable decision as identified in Schedule 3 of the FOI 
Act. You have the right to seek Ombudsman review of this outcome under section 73 of the Act 
within 20 working days from the day that my decision is published in ACT Health’s disclosure log, or 
a longer period allowed by the Ombudsman. 

 
If you wish to request a review of my decision you may write to the Ombudsman at: 
 
The ACT Ombudsman 
GPO Box 442 
CANBERRA ACT 2601 
Via email: ACTFOI@ombudsman.gov.au 
Website: ombudsman.act.gov.au 
 
ACT Civil and Administrative Tribunal (ACAT) review 
Under section 84 of the Act, if a decision is made under section 82(1) on an Ombudsman review, you 
may apply to the ACAT for review of the Ombudsman decision. Further information may be obtained 
from the ACAT at: 

 
 

https://www.health.act.gov.au/about-our-health-system/freedom-information/disclosure-log
mailto:ACTFOI@ombudsman.gov.au
http://www.ombudsman.gov.au/


ACT Civil and Administrative Tribunal 
Level 4, 1 Moore St 
GPO Box 370 
Canberra City ACT 2601 
Telephone: (02) 6207 1740 
http://www.acat.act.gov.au/ 

Further assistance  
Should you have any queries in relation to your request, please do not hesitate to contact the 
FOI Coordinator on (02) 5124 9831 or email HealthFOI@act.gov.au. 

Yours sincerely 

Helen Matthews 
Chief Allied Health Officer 
Office of Clinical Leadership 

4 May 2022 

http://www.acat.act.gov.au/
mailto:HealthFOI@act.gov.au


 

FREEDOM OF INFORMATION SCHEDULE OF DOCUMENTS 

Please be aware that under the Freedom of Information Act 2016, some of the information provided to you will be released to the public through the ACT 
Government’s Open Access Scheme. The Open Access release status column of the table below indicates what documents are intended for release online 
through open access.  
Personal information or business affairs information will not be made available under this policy.  If you think the content of your request would contain 
such information, please inform the contact officer immediately. 
Information about what is published on open access is available online at: http://www.health.act.gov.au/public-information/consumers/freedom-
information 

 

APPLICANT NAME  WHAT ARE THE PARAMETERS OF THE REQUEST FILE NUMBER 
 

 
 

 

‘All documents/correspondence for the last 18 months to and from the Health 
Minister's office about nurse numbers, nurse shortages and nurse recruitment in the 
ACT. Also the number of FTE nurses in permanent employment as well as nurses on 
contracts and the length/nature of those contracts.’ 

 
ACTHDFOI21-22.48 

 

Ref 
Number 

Page 
Number Description Date Status Decision Factor 

Open 
Access 
release 
status 

1.  1 – 2 Advisory Note – Strategies to strengthen the 
Nurse Practitioner role in ACT 29 April 2020 Full release   YES 

2.  3 – 8 

Arrangements Brief – Minister for Health – 
Nurse Practitioner Week 2020 – A Celebration 
of the Nurse Practitioner Role in the ACT –  
8 December 2020 at 5.30pm 

24 November 2020 Partial release Schedule 2.2 (a)(ii) 
Privacy YES 

3.  9 – 13 Ministerial Brief – Nurse Practitioner Project 10 December 2020 Full release   YES 

4.  14 – 137 
Ministerial Brief and attachments – Nurse 
Practitioner Professional Practice Project – 
Outcome Evaluation and Workforce Survey  

10 March 2021 Full Release   YES 

http://www.health.act.gov.au/public-information/consumers/freedom-information
http://www.health.act.gov.au/public-information/consumers/freedom-information
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5.  138 – 139 Budget Day Brief – Health Staffing Breakdown  17 August 2021 Full release  YES 

6.  140 
Budget Day Brief – HEA E02 - Improving our 
public health system – Introduction of nursing 
and midwifery ratios 

26 August 2021 Full release  YES 

7.  141 – 143 
Minister for Health - Request for Speech - 
Delivering Better Care Across our Hospital 
System 

30 September 2021 Full release  YES 

8.  144 – 145 Minister for Health - Request for Speech - 
Nurse Ratios and Improving Outcomes 30 September 2021 Full release  YES 

9.  146 – 148 Ministerial Brief – Changes to the nurse 
recruitment campaign 17 November 2021 Full release  YES 

10.  149 – 152 Ministerial Brief – Implementation of 
Nurse/Midwife to Patient Ratios 27 January 2022 Partial release Schedule 2.2 (a)(ii) 

Privacy YES 

11.  153 – 159 
Ministerial Speech Health Specific - Minister 
for Health - Chief Minister's Economic 
Statement - 7-10 February Sitting 

4 February 2022 Full release  YES 

12.  160 – 170 Email – FW: Event proposal – Ratios 
announcement and Arrangements Brief  22 February 2022 Partial release Schedule 2.2 (a)(ii) 

Privacy YES 

13.  171 – 177 
Ministerial Brief – Ministerial Statement – ACT 
public health workforce and implementation 
of nurse-patient ratios 

7 March 2022 Refuse release Schedule 1.6 
Cabinet NO 

14.  178 – 190 
Email – FW: URGENT RFA – MIN22/392 – 
Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement - 10 
March 2022 

10 March 2022 Partial release Schedule 2.2 (a)(ii) 
Privacy YES 

15.  191 – 194 Assembly - March 2022 - Minister for Health - 
Speeches - Nurse/Midwife ratios 16 March 2022 Full release  YES 

Total Number of Documents 

15 

 



UNCLASSIFIED 

Page 1 of 2

ADVISORY NOTE
Minister for Health 

TRIM Ref: MIN20/432 Strategies to strengthen the Nurse Practitioner role in ACT

Critical Date Not applicable

Deputy Director-General, HSPR Meg Brighton …………………………………….. ..../..../....

Minister’s question/s:

To provide strategies to strengthen the Nurse Practitioner (NP) role during the COVID-19 period as 
requested by the Australian College of Nurse Practitioners in their letter dated 25 March 2020.

ACT Health Directorate’s response:

In the correspondence from the Australian College of Nurse Practitioners, they requested that 
attention should be given to strategies to permanently or temporarily remove restrictions on 
NPs in the ACT in relation to the following: 

Prescribing: 

The prescribing limitations for NPs is a national issue.

ACT Health Directorate has been informed of the legislative changes to s100 of the
National Health Act 1953 which stipulates Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS) changes to 
enable NP prescribing for HIV, Hepatitis B and Hepatitis C came into effect on  
1 April 2020.  Although this change was welcomed, it did come at a challenging time for NP 
colleagues and for Australasian Society for HIV, Viral Hepatitis and Sexual Health Medicine
(ASHM) as an education provider to support implementation. This s100 change sets precedent 
for changing other legislation involving s100 medications including Medical Termination of 
Pregnancy Act. 

This legislative change only applies to prescribing in the community setting and outpatient 
clinics that are not located as part of the hospital. This is because the ACT Government has not 
signed on to the MBS and PBS reform which would allow doctors and nurse practitioners 
employed by public hospitals to use the MBS and PBS.

Medical Certificate of Cause of Death: 

In the ACT, NPs can verify a death by conducting a physical examination and pronounce life 
extinct but cannot certify and sign a Medical Certificate of Cause of Death. A doctor still needs 
to complete the Medical Certificate of Cause of Death before a funeral can take place.
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 UNCLASSIFIED 

INTERNAL ADVISORY NOTE 
 UNCLASSIFIED 2 

 To enable NPs to certify and sign the Medical Certificate of Cause of Death, legislative change is 
required to the Births, Deaths and Marriages Registration Act 1997 (the Act).  
In the aged care setting, funeral directors may refuse to collect a body until this paperwork is 
completed.  

Advance Care Planning:  

 The request from Australian College of Nurse Practitioners is to remove any barriers to advance 
care planning whereby a NP can develop, in consultation with the client and family, a  
Health Direction or Advance Care Plan Statement of Choices in the Aged Care, Community or 
Acute Care Settings.  

 The Medical Treatment (Health Directions Act) 2006 Section 9(1) states that a non-written 
health direction must be witnessed by two health professionals (one of whom is a doctor).  
NPs should be able to witness a non-written health direction with another health professional 
(e.g. Registered Nurse or Enrolled Nurse).  

Credentialing: 

 There is a standardised process across ACT that is reflective of Legislative requirements 
pertaining to NPs. 

 NPs in ACT Health are aware of their capability and competence to practice and are able to 
articulate the requirements to maintain ongoing competence as per regulatory and legislative 
requirements. 

 The requirements can only be relaxed with legislative changes to the National Health Act 1953. 

Signing of Workcover/Worksafe: 

 The Chief Nursing and Midwifery Officer recommends to do a background analysis in 
consultation with WorkSafe ACT whose role it is to enforce the Territory’s health and safety and 
workers’ compensation laws. 

 

Noted / Please Discuss 
 
 

…………………………………………………………….. 

Rachel Stephen-Smith MLA 
Minister for Health 

..../..../.... 

Signatory Name: Meg Brighton, Deputy Director-General, 
Health Systems, Policy and Research  

Phone: 49180 
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Rachel Stephen-Smith MLA 
Minister for Health 
Minister for Families and Community Services 
Minister for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs 

Member for Kurrajong 

 

ARRANGEMENTS BRIEF 
 

FUNCTION: 
An event to celebrate 20 years of the Nurse Practitioner role in 
Australia, as part of the International Year of Nursing and 
Midwifery. 

VENUE: The Conservatory, Midnight Hotel, 1 Elouera Street, Braddon 
ACT 2612 

HOST: 
Anthony Dombkins, Chief Nursing and Midwifery Officer, ACT 
Health Directorate 
Mobile:  

DAY: Tuesday 

DATE: 8 December 2020 

TIME: 17:30 –19:30 

TIME COMMITMENT: Two hours  

CATERING: Refreshments and canapes 

DRESS CODE:  Business casual 

YOUR ROLE: 
Speech: 5-10 minutes, welcome and acknowledgement of nurse 
practitioner contributions to healthcare in the ACT.  
Available equipment: Microphone and Lectern 

WHERE TO PARK: 
Underground free validated parking available 
Free street parking after 17:30 

WHO WILL MEET YOU: Anthony Dombkins will greet you in the hotel foyer  

ADVISOR ATTENDING: Caitlin Cook 

AUDIENCE: 
Approximately 40 attendees who are nurse practitioners, health 
consumers, and senior nursing executives, leaders and 
academics across both the public and private health sectors.  
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VIPs: 

 Kylie Jonasson, Director-General, ACT Health 
Directorate 

 Anthony Dombkins, ACT Chief Nursing and Midwifery 
Officer, ACT Health Directorate 

 Adjunct Professor Anne Gardner, Queensland University 
of Technology 

 Juliane Samara, Nurse Practitioner, Clare Holland House 
and ACT Chapter Chair of the Australian College of 
Nurse Practitioners 

PAST INVOLVEMENT: Unknown  

SENSITIVITIES: 

 Nurse practitioners have been awaiting a Commonwealth 
response to the work of the Nurse Practitioner Reference 
Group from the Medicare Benefits Scheme Review 
Taskforce since late 2018. There has been no action 
taken from the 14 Nurse Practitioner Reference Group 
recommendations (see recommendations here:  
https://www.acnp.org.au/client images/2186326.pdf). 

 It is largely felt by the ACT nurse practitioner community 
that nurse practitioners working in the ACT Health walk-
in centres are highly under-utilised due to policy and 
legislative restrictions that limit scope of practice (for 
example, they are not allowed to prescribe PBS-
subsidised medicines, make use of diagnostic imaging 
and pathology services, nor provide follow-up care, even 
for a minor illness or injury.  

 An election commitment made by ACT Labor in 2017 for 
an additional 39 public sector nurse practitioners’ 
positions has not been actualised. 

 In 2020 ACT Labor made an election commitment for an 
additional five nurse practitioner positions across the 
existing ACT Health walk-in centres, plus one for each of 
the additional five centres being planned across 
Canberra. 

ORDER OF CEREMONIES 

Master of Ceremonies – Mrs Juliane Samara   
5:30pm: Anthony Dombkins will greet the Minister in the hotel 
foyer. 
6:00pm: Formal proceedings begin. MC will do an introduction, 
Welcome to Country, and introduce Minister Stephen-Smith. 
6:05pm: Minister provides 5-10 minute speech. 
6:15pm: MC introduces Prof. Anne Gardner. 
6:20pm: Prof. Anne Gardner’s presentation topic: What We 
What have we Learned from the History of Nurse Practitioners in 
Australia; how these learnings should help us advance the 
Nurse Practitioner role quickly, efficiently and effectively. 
6:40pm: MC introduces Dr Chris Helms. 
6:45pm: Dr Chris Helms’ presentation topic: The ACT Nurse 
Practitioner Professional Practice Project. 
7:00pm: Anthony Dombkins provides closing comments and 
takes questions. 
7:10pm: Networking and photo opportunities. 
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7.30pm: Event concludes. 

MEDIA: The Minister’s Office advises that media is not required.  

SOCIAL MEDIA 
ACCOUNTS 

ACT Health Directorate Facebook page 
Canberra Health Services Facebook page 
Australian College of Nurse Practitioners Facebook, Twitter and 
Instagram pages 

OUTSTANDING 
REGULATORY ISSUES 

To confirm all regulatory compliance, please contact the relevant 
business area for the following issues. 
Is the event taking place at a: 

 Worksite? No. 
 New building?  No. 
 Restaurant/Food Handling business? Yes. 
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SPEAKING NOTES FOR: 

NURSE PRACTITIONER WEEK 2020: A CELEBRATION OF THE NURSE 
PRACTITIONER ROLE IN THE ACT 
 

5:30PM –7:30PM, TUESDAY 8 DECEMBER 2020 
MIDNIGHT BAR, MIDNIGHT HOTEL, 1 ELOURA STREET, BRADDON ACT 

 

Acknowledgements 

 Traditional owners: I acknowledge the traditional custodians of the land we are 

meeting on, the Ngunnawal people. I acknowledge and respect their continuing 

culture and the contribution they make to the life of this city and this region. 

 

 VIPs 

o Kylie Jonasson, Director-General, ACT Health Directorate; 

o Anthony Dombkins, Chief Nursing and Midwifery Officer, ACT Health 

Directorate; 

o Adjunct Professor Anne Gardner, Queensland University of Technology; and 

o Juliane Samara, Nurse Practitioner, Clare Holland House and ACT Chapter 

Chair of the Australian College of Nurse Practitioners. 

 

 The World Health Organisation designated 2020 as the International Year of the 

Nurse and Midwife, and today we are celebrating 20 years of the nurse practitioner 

in the Australian healthcare system.  

 

 It was in the year 2000 that Australia’s first two nurse practitioners were endorsed to 

practice in emergency nursing, and rural and remote nursing. The first, Dr Jane 

O’Connell, still works as a nurse practitioner.  The second was Sue Denison, who 

has since retired. 
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 Nurse practitioners joined the ACT health system shortly after, in 2003, and I was 

excited to learn that the ACT’s very first nurse practitioner is here with us this 

evening: Elissa O’Keefe who specialises in women’s health.  

 
 I am in awe of nurse practitioners, who are some of the most senior clinical nurses in 

our health care system. Not only are you required to obtain advanced qualifications, 

including a master’s degree, but you’re also required to clock up extensive 

experience before even practising as a nurse practitioner. I was advise that you need 

to do a minimum of 5000 hours of advanced practice experience and at least 10 

years’ clinical experience.  

 

 Hats off to you.  

 

 I am so delighted that we now have more than 50 nurse practitioners in the ACT, 

registered with and endorsed by the Nursing and Midwifery Board of Australia. 

 

 Nurse practitioners in the ACT are working in the public and private sectors in areas 

such as emergency medicine; palliative care; mental health; sexual health; women’s 

health; aged care; and primary health care.  

 

 That’s a world-class contribution you’re all making to the health and wellbeing of 

our city and our region. You should be very proud. I know I am very proud of you. 

 

 One of the areas in which nurse practitioners are contributing greatly is through their 

leadership role in our network of nurse-led walk-in centres across the city. These 

centres are an important part of the suite of free health care services across the ACT. 

 

 Through this, the general public is becoming more aware of the presence and role of 

nurse practitioners in our healthcare system. We in government are keen to make 

sure that we normalise the role of nurse practitioners in the ACT, in line with other 
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health professionals such as doctors, dentists and eligible midwives who are 

reviewed and credentialed for clinical privileges.  

 

 There is also ongoing work being led by the Chief Nursing and Midwifery Office to 

reduce the barriers that both public and private sector nurse practitioners face, which 

unnecessarily restrict your practice. This will help us have an even more efficient and 

sustainable nurse practitioner workforce into the future. 

 

 We’re in the process of increasing the numbers of nurse practitioners in the ACT so 

that everyone can have better access to safe, effective, and affordable health care. For 

example, this year we committed to developing an additional five walk-in centres 

across Canberra, which includes employing more nurse-practitioners to lead these 

centres.  

 

 Nurse practitioners are making a big difference to our health care system, working in 

a collaboration with other health professionals bringing health care to those in our 

community who need it most. 

 

 I also want to specifically acknowledge the contributions of nurse practitioners 

during the COVID-19 pandemic. It has been amazing to see you help address this 

public health emergency. Thank you. 

 

 It is hoped that the work we do here in the ACT can be replicated nationally, to 

enable nursing to reach its greatest potential.  

 

 It is an absolute pleasure to be here today to celebrate 20 years of Australian nurse 

practitioners. 

 

ENDS 
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BUDGET DAY BRIEFS

Cleared as complete and accurate: 28/09/2021
Cleared for public release by: Executive Group Manager Ext:49869
Contact Officer name: Jean-Paul Donda Ext:49641
Lead Directorate: Health
TRIM Ref: GBC21/455

GBC21/455
Portfolio: Health

  
Health Staffing Breakdown 

The ACT Government committed to hire at least 400 new clinical staff, 
including nurses, doctors and healthcare professionals, to provide more 
healthcare services as our city grows.  

The impact of 2020-21 and 2021-22 new initiatives (across the Health 
portfolio, including Calvary Public Hospital) shows progress towards this 
goal by the end of 2021-22 is programmed to be 344 FTE. However, this 
includes a significant number of COVID-19 related positions that will 
likely cease towards the end of the 2021-22 financial.

Excluding these time limited positions, the number of health 
professional employees over the two financial years is approximately 
257 FTE – 17 doctors, 194 nurses and 47 allied health, as below:

Excl. non-ongoing 
initiatives*

Incl. non-ongoing 
initiatives*

Doctors 17 24
Nurses** 194 250
Allied Health 47 70
Total 257 344

* such as COVID-19 response and vaccination program, as these staff are not expected to continue 
into 2022-23.
** Includes 90 FTE for the Nurse Ratio initiative, notwithstanding the 90 won’t be employed for 
the full financial year.  The annualised figure is 28 FTE.
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Stephen-Smith 2021-22 ACT Budget  
 

What plans does the ACT Government have to deliver better care across our hospital 
system? 

 Investment in more nurses, doctors, allied health etc 
 Nurse ratios 
 New initiatives 

 

Thank you, Madam Speaker.  

Madam Speaker, the ACT Government committed to invest in least 400 new 

clinical staff including nurses, doctors and healthcare professionals, to provide 

more healthcare services as our city grows.   

 

The impact of 2020-21 & 2021-22 new initiatives (across the health portfolio, 

including Calvary Public Hospital) shows progress towards this goal by the end 

of 2021-22 we will invest in an additional 344 staff.  This includes a significant 

number of COVID-19 related positions that will likely cease towards the end of 

the 2021-22 financial.  Excluding these time limited positions, the number of 

health professional employees over the next two financial years is 

approximately 257 staff – 17 doctors, 194 nurses and 47 allied health.  

 

The ACT Government will hire more than 90 additional nurses and midwives 

across our health services as part of its commitment to provide better 

healthcare.   

Nursing and Midwifery Ratios 

The ACT Government has developed, in conjunction with the Australian 

Nursing and Midwifery Federation, the ACT Public Sector Nursing and 

Midwifery Framework.  

141



2 
 

This Framework provides the blueprint for processes that will be used in 

determining the right number of nursing and midwifery staff and skill mix to 

meet the service requirements within our public sector hospitals.  

 

ACT Health Directorate, Canberra Health Services, Calvary Public Hospital 

Bruce, and the Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation have been 

working collaboratively on preparing for the introduction on Nursing and 

Midwifery Ratios in early 2022.  

 

A dedicated Ratios Implementation Team has been set up in the Office of the 

Chief Nursing and Midwifery Officer within ACT Health Directorate. This team 

is responsible for moving this important work forward. This team will be on the 

ground, working with clinicians, nursing and midwifery managers across both 

Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital Bruce providing support 

and advice on implementing the Nursing and Midwifery Ratios.  

The team is well supported by a high-level Steering Committee comprising of 

senior executives from both health services, ACT Health Directorate and the 

Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation.  

 

This Government will continue its focus and investment into key infrastructure 

projects for ACT health facilities, to ensure our health system meets the 

growing need of our city.  This includes the continuation of planning and design 

works for a new northside hospital, which will bring modern hospital services 

closer to the growing and ageing northside population.   

 

As part of planning for the new Northside Hospital, we will invest in the 

delivery of essential infrastructure upgrades at Calvary Public Hospital Bruce, 

142



3 
 

to ensure the continued provision for safe and effective service for patients 

and staff.  

Along with planning for a modern hospital, we are committed to the delivery 

of the Canberra Hospital Master Plan and will commence early works for a new 

multi-storey carpark at the Canberra Hospital.  The Master Plan will deliver 

major expansion of the Canberra Hospital, which will deliver significant 

healthcare infrastructure, including new emergency, surgical and critical care 

facilities. 

In 2021-22 we will focus on: 

 investment in evidence-based harm minimisation responses to illicit 

drugs through programs for harm reduction approaches to drug use and 

dependence to reduce health, social and economic harms resulting from 

drug use.  Investment will include a fixed-site pill testing service; 

 leading the development of a co-design gender-focused peer-led health 

service with Non-Government Organisations and LGBTIQ+ stakeholders, 

and develop an implementation plan for the LGBTIQ+ Health Scoping 

Study to address health care concerns; 

 implementing a new model of patient navigation to better coordinate 

care across the health system for people with chronic and complex 

conditions including a paediatric nurse liaison service;  

 progressing the design of an activity based management system tailored 

to the needs of the ACT public health system to assist our capacity to 

respond to increasing demand for health services; 

 expanding health system capacity through the expansion of the 

Canberra Hospital Intensive Care unit, delivering expanded care at the 

Canberra Hospital Emergency Department and more emergency surgery 

capacity. 

ENDS 
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QUESTION: How will implementing Nurse/Midwife Ratios contribute to improving outcomes and 
our hospital system? 

 Why nurse ratios work 
 How this delivers on election commitments  

 
 

Thank you, Madam Speaker.  
 

The Government has committed to implementing Nurse and Midwife-to-Patient 
Ratios in the public health sector across the ACT.  
Ratios is a process of organising care of patients to mandated number of nurses and 
midwives every shift.  
Ratios mean that nurses and midwives have more time to spend with patients 
providing direct clinical care. 

This improves patient safety and quality of care which increases patient satisfaction 
and health outcomes 

Research shows that improved patient outcomes can result in financial savings. 
Nurses and midwives enjoy greater job satisfaction because of these initiatives.  
In consultation with the Australian Nursing and Midwifery Association, it has been 
agreed that the Nurse and Midwife-to-Patient Ratios will be implemented as a 
phased approach across both Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital 
Bruce.  
Implementing the Nurse and Midwife-to-Patient Ratios will enhance Canberra 
Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital as being employers of choice.   
Last week, I announced that there will be $50.1 million allocated over the next four 
years to recruit more nurses and midwives into our health system.  

With this financial commitment, we anticipate implementing Nurse and Midwife-to-
Patient Ratios and increasing nursing staff levels from February 2022.  

Initially, the implementation of Nurse and Midwife-to-Patient Ratios will occur in the 
areas of general medical and surgical wards, adult mental health and in acute aged 
care.  

An implementation team led by the ACT Health Chief Nursing and Midwifery Officer 
is collaborating with key stakeholders to embed communication, education and 
evaluation strategies as part of the Implementation Plan.   
Planning for Phase Two of the implementation of the Nurse and Midwife-to-Patient 
Ratios will be incorporated into the next Enterprise Agreement negotiations. 
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Background 
 In 2019, you endorsed the ACT Public Sector Nursing and Midwifery Staffing Framework.  

 This Framework provides the policy support for the implementation of Nurse and Midwife-
to-Patient Ratios.  

 The Framework contains Schedule X which sets out the agreed minimum ratios across the 
public health services. 

 Schedule X forms part of the ACT Public Sector Nursing and Midwifery Enterprise 
Agreement currently under negotiation.  

 It is expected that Enterprise Agreement will be put to the vote soon.  

 
Issues (not for distribution) 

 The funding announced in this budget will employ nurses to meet the new ratios 
requirements. There will be no extra midwives employed in phase one.  

 Once the Enterprise Agreement is signed, the Australian Nursing and Midwifery 
Association has an expectation that the mandated ratios will be implemented quickly. 
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Tracking No.: MIN21/2157 1

OFFICIAL

ACT Health Directorate

To: Minister for Health Tracking No.: MIN21/2157

CC: Rebecca Cross, Director-General

Cherie Hughes, A/g Deputy Director General

From: Jo Spencer, Executive Branch Manager, Communications and Engagement

Subject: Changes to the nurse recruitment campaign

Critical Date: 09/12/2021

Critical Reason: To advise of changes to the nurse recruitment campaign

Recommendation

That you note the ‘Changes to the nurse recruitment campaign.

Noted / Please Discuss

Rachel Stephen-Smith MLA ………………….....................…....................   ..…/.…./.….
Minister’s Office Feedback

Background

1. Nursing and Midwifery recruitment across the ACT public health system is always a 
challenge with a shortage of nursing and midwifery applicants a genuine issue both 
locally, and nationally. 

2. From February 2022, new nurse/midwife to patient ratios will be introduced through 
the ACT public health system. Implementing the first phase requires the hiring of 90 
additional nurses/midwives across the system.

ACTHD and CHS to please jointly discuss how the work done for this campaign might be used to
support a broader ‘work in the ACT’ health care workforce attraction campaign where we are not
facing the time pressures of ratios that I understand partially drove CHS’ decision to undertake its
own recruitment. Please liaise with Ms Bransgrove about this. Thank you

146



 

Tracking No.: MIN21/2157 2 

OFFICIAL 

3. Canberra Health Services (CHS) will need to recruit 53 new nurses and Calvary Public 
Hospital Bruce (CPHB) requires 37 new nurses with the majority in mental health 
nursing positions. 

4. Nationally there are currently around 350,000 nurses disbursed across the 
jurisdictions. This increased by just 1.35 per cent in 2020. This represents a reduction 
in the annual increase from 3.29 per cent the previous year. 

5. In discussions in November 2021, it was acknowledged that nursing and midwifery 
recruitment in Australia can be a challenge, and that it would be beneficial to develop 
a ‘whole of system’ recruitment strategy for the public health nursing sector, to 
enhance our chances of attracting new nurses and midwives to the ACT. 

6. The Office of the ACT Chief Nursing and Midwifery Officer (CNMO) requested 
assistance from communications teams at ACT Health, CHS and CPHB. In collaboration, 
the three entities developed a combined recruitment strategy to be executed 
throughout 2022. 

Issues 

7. The intent for the campaign was to be as customer focused as possible to make sure it 
was reaching current and former nurses, including existing ACT nurses wishing to 
specialise or upskill; nursing and midwifery graduates; trainees; and students in 
Australia. The campaign did not extend to international candidates, given the 
uncertainty of COVID-19 ramifications on borders and limited international travel at 
this time.  Importantly, the campaign centred around making it as easy and seamless 
as possible for the target candidates to: 

Understand there are multiple opportunities across the health service in the ACT. 

Have a single place to register interest and receive a package of information about 
the full scope of opportunities in the ACT. 

Lodge an application or expression of interest. 

There had been some early suggestion of joint interview panels, but this had not 
really progressed. 

8. The campaign spoke to a range of professional benefits and opportunities for 
candidates, a strong emphasis on the advantages offered by the government’s 
nurse/midwife to patient ratios commitment (only the third jurisdiction in Australia to 
implement), as well as the attractions of living and working in Canberra. 

9. CHS subsequently indicated that it would prefer to commence its own recruitment 
campaign. 

10. The ACT CNMO will continue to have an overarching monitoring and evaluation role 
for the ratios project via the steering committee.  Operational responsibility and any 
recruitment action will sit with Karen Grace, Executive Director, Nursing Midwifery and 
Patient Support Services at CHS.  
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11. Calvary will now also be responsible for its own arrangements regarding ratios 
commitment and its recruitment campaign. 

Consultation 

Internal 

12. The new arrangements were advised by ACT CNMO, Mr Anthony Dombkins. 
Communications Teams at CHS and CPHB have been advised.  

External 

13. ACT CNMO, Mr Anthony Dombkins has discussed the change to the nurse recruitment 
campaign with the Secretary of the Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation. 

Work Health and Safety 

14. No Work Health and Safety issues are identified 

 

Signatory Name: Jo Spencer 

Executive Branch Manager 

Communications and Engagement 

Phone: X46568 

Action Officer: Angie Drake 

Senior Director 

Strategic Communication 

Phone: X48995 
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OFFICIAL

ACT Health Directorate

To: Minister for Health Tracking No.: MIN22/175

CC: Rebecca Cross, Director General

From: Anthony Dombkins, Chief Nursing and Midwifery Officer

Subject: Implementation of Nurse/Midwife to Patient Ratios

Critical Date: 31/01/2022

Critical Reason: The implementation of Ratios commences on 1 February 2022

Recommendation

That you note the information contained in this brief.

Noted / Please Discuss

Rachel Stephen-Smith MLA …………………............. ......…....................   …/.…./.….
Minister’s Office Feedback

Background

1. A Memorandum of Understanding was signed on 19 August 2018 by Michael De’Ath 
(previous Director-General, ACT Health Directorate) and Matthew Daniel (Chair, 
Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation (ANMF) - ACT Branch) to develop a ratios 
framework that could be implemented in the ACT Public Health Services. 

Apologies for delayed formal sign-off but thank you for verbal updates and keeping
my office in the loop on progress.
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13. The ANMF has undertaken to provide an amnesty from industrial action should ratios 
not be met until 1 July 2022. Reporting on compliance to mandatory ratios will 
commence in February 2022 and the ANMF will be monitoring progress closely.  

14. Recruitment to some clinical areas, namely mental health services, remains 
challenging. Nurse/Midwife Ratio Workforce Plans at CHS and CPHB have been 
developed. 

15. The current NMEA expires in December 2022. Planning for Phase 2 of Mandatory 
Nurse /Midwifery Ratios (specialty areas) will commence in early February 2022.  

Financial Implications 

16. Funding for this initiative is through HEA E02 – Improving our public health system – 
Introduction of nursing and midwifery ratios. $50 059M has been allocated till  
2024-25.  

Consultation 

Internal 

17. Jo Spencer, Executive Branch Manager, Communications and Engagement, ACT Health, 
Jacinta George, Executive Group Manager, Health Systems Planning and Evaluation 
Division. 

Cross Directorate 

18. The Implementation Steering Committee  has representation from Narelle Comer, 
Director of Clinical Services Nursing and Midwifery, CPHB; Karen Grace, Executive 
Director, Nursing and Midwifery, CHS; Kalena Smitham Executive Director, People and 
Culture, CHS; Steve Linton, Director, Industrial Relations, People and Culture, CHS; Jim 
Tosh, Senior Manager, People and Culture, CHS; Cecilia Jones, Regional Director, 
People and Culture Calvary Care and Bernadette Panek, Senior Director, Industrial 
Relations, ACT Health. 

19. The Steering Committee has representation from the ANMF - ACT Branch: 
Matthew Daniel, ACT Branch Secretary; Tom Cullen, Federation Legal Counsel; and 
Carlyn Fidow, Lead Organiser. 

20. Consultation has also occurred with Raoul Craemer, Senior Director, Policy Design and 
Evaluation, Chief Minister, Treasury and Economic Development Directorate.  

External 

21. Matthew Daniel, ACT Branch Secretary; Tom Cullen, Federation Legal Counsel and 
Carlyn Fidow, Lead Organiser. 

Work Health and Safety 

22. Nil. 
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Benefits/Sensitivities 

23. The potential benefits of the implementation of Ratios are: 

guaranteed level and skill mix of staff on each shift which improves management 
of the care environment; 

better patient outcomes; 

improves patient levels of satisfaction with care;  

reduction in length of hospital stays; 

reduced in-patient mortality; 

reduce staff fatigue and presenteeism and improves levels of job satisfaction 
which contributes to a sustainable workforce; and 

ratios has the potential to positively contribute towards the Safewards model.  

24. Ratios Implementation is a partnership project between the CNMO, CHS, CPHB and 
ANMF with buy in from all organisations. The major sensitivity is the potential delay in 
implementation because of shortage of staff due to the impacts of COVID-19. This may 
cause concern with the ANMF. 

Communications, media and engagement implications 

25. There has been extensive work undertaken by the ACT Health communications team 
and communication units at CHS and CPHB as well as the ANMF, on developing a suite 
of consistent information on Ratios for use internally and externally. The 
implementation of ratios has the potential to generate media coverage. 
 

 

Signatory Name: Anthony Dombkins 
Chief Nursing and Midwifery Officer 

Phone:  

Action Officer: Mark Gaukroger 
Manager, Ratios Implementation 

Phone:  
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Minister for Health, Rachel Stephen-Smith 
Economic priorities response speech 
 
 
Madam Speaker, I would like to thank the Chief Minister for outlining the 
priorities of government for the year ahead.  
 
As we face our third year of responding to the COVID-19 pandemic, we should 
acknowledge that as a community, and indeed as a public service, we have 
grown and become more resilient as we front up daily to an ever-changing 
environment. 
 
Throughout the ebbs and flows of the pandemic, I can see the public service 
workforce, and indeed the broader community, preparing at every turn to 
embrace change, to swiftly pivot, to carefully re-evaluate and to thoughtfully 
re-focus their efforts where needed.  
 
We are indeed a resilient and buoyant community and it is clear that despite 
the things that come hurtling our way, there are still a lot of other things that 
we need to just get on and do. And we do. 
 
I am pleased to provide members some additional information with a 
particular focus on the work the ACT government is doing to promote the 
health and wellbeing of Canberrans. 
 
Preventative and population health 
 
We want Canberrans to enjoy the highest standards of health at every stage of 
life. We have one of the highest life expectancies in the country and can expect 
to live many of those years in good health.  
 
The ACT Government is committed to maintaining these high standards of 
health and continues to invest in promoting positive health and wellbeing of 
Canberrans whilst also reducing the burden on our health system through early 
intervention and preventive health actions.  
 
The Healthy Canberra: ACT Preventive Health Plan 2020-2025 sets the 
foundations for achieving this goal in partnership with the Canberra 
community.  
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The Plan includes a particular focus on creating healthy and supportive food 
environments for people to lead healthy and active lives across their lifespan. 
This is especially important within the first 1,000 days of a child’s life, where 
we know that interventions can have the greatest impact. 
 
The ACT government continues to invest in a range of programs that will help 
people to live healthier lives and prevent chronic disease before it begins. 
 
The latest round of the Healthy Canberra Grants opened in early February 
2022. These grants provide a total funding pool of $1.0 million and are focused 
on improving health outcomes from the earliest stages of children’s lives. 
 
Fresh Tastes is a free ACT Government service helping schools make healthy 
food and drinks a bigger part of everyday life for Canberra’s kids.  
 
Healthier Choices Canberra assists Canberrans to eat well, working with 
Canberra food businesses to make fruit, vegetables and water more appealing, 
accessible and available to the Canberra community.  
 
Over 130 businesses are part of Refill Canberra which, in partnership with Icon 
water, allows people to refill their water bottles for free at a local business.   
 
Over 50,000 children play organised sport outside of school in the ACT. As part 
of Healthier Choices, clubs pledge to take action to provide a healthier junior 
sport environment.  
 
Gamechangers, a new initiative in 2022, will help local Canberra businesses 
partner with local junior sport clubs to create sponsorship relationships that no 
longer promote unhealthy food and drink to children playing sport.  
 
The Kids at Play, Active Play program is a capacity building program designed 
to help early childhood educators feel confident to promote active play and 
teach fundamental movement skill to children aged three and up in early 
childhood settings.  
 
It’s Your Move supports high school students to innovate and lead health 
promotion projects in their schools.  
 
The Safer Baby Bundle focuses on reducing smoking during pregnancy which 
includes the procurement of eight smokerlyzers for use in maternity services. 
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Work is also being undertaken to look at opportunities for the development of 
resources, teacher professional learning and a co-design approach to reduce 
the uptake of e-cigarettes by young people.  
 
As we begin to work out what living with COVID-means, preventive health and 
addressing the factors that help people live healthy lives is even more 
important, and remains a high priority for this government. 
 
Infrastructure investment and jobs created  
 
Madam Speaker, significant investment into health facilities is continuing 
which in turn will stimulate the local economy and generate new jobs.  
 
This investment includes a range of projects that will modernise and grow our 
health system so that it can continue to meet the needs of the growing and 
ageing Canberra community. 
 
The Canberra Hospital Expansion project will deliver increased capacity across 
Canberra Hospital’s adult intensive care, paediatric intensive care, surgical, 
coronary care and emergency services. 
 
This project is the largest ever investment in healthcare infrastructure by the 
ACT Government. 
 
The new facility will be constructed as an integrated building creating the heart 
of the hospital campus and will be connected to other hospital functions 
through public, clinical and logistical transfer links. 
 
Building 5 and 24 have now been demolished which has enabled bulk 
excavation and piling to commence for the new Critical Services Building.  
 
The Centenary Hospital for Women and Children Expansion Project has 
continued throughout the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
The project includes the construction of both new buildings and refurbishment 
components. 
 
Already completed is the refurbishment of the Paediatric High Care Ward and a 
new administration building. 
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Four stages in the program are currently under construction including a new 
Adolescent Mental Health Unit and Day Service; a refurbished Maternity 
Assessment Unit, Ante-Natal Ward and Early Pregnancy Assessment Unit; and 
new Clinical Administration and Education Spaces. 
 
The refurbishment of the Gynaecology Procedure Suite is planned for 2022; 
and refurbishment of the Neonatology Special Care Nursery will commence in 
2023. 
 
Construction of a new Cancer Research Centre at the Canberra Region Cancer 
Centre will bring together the knowledge and expertise of academics, 
clinicians, industry and health professionals who will work collaboratively to 
treat and care for Canberrans. 
 
This investment will improve the quality of cancer care in the ACT through 
better specialist translational research and enable more rapid introduction of 
new treatments for our cancer patients. 
 
Construction of a new outpatient medical imaging service at the Weston Creek 
Walk-in Centre will enable greater community access to common diagnostic 
medical imaging services, including ultrasound, x-ray and computed 
tomography (CT) from the one location.  
 
This investment will help reduce community wait times for medical imaging 
services and enable more efficient scan times for the Canberra Hospital 
emergency department and inpatient service. 
 
A project is underway to provide infrastructure upgrades at two residential 
drug and alcohol treatment facilities at Isabella Plans and Fadden. 
 
An investment of $33 million will be made to a range of capital infrastructure 
and ICT upgrades on the Calvary Bruce campus to improve safety of staff and 
patients and to modernise critical infrastructure. 
 
Consultation and design work is progressing on the $13.5 million eating 
disorder clinic that will create a holistic system of patient care. 
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Consultation and early design work will continue for the Northside hospital 
development and the Government has commenced recruitment for several 
critical roles. 
 
Work is underway to investigate a new carpark at Canberra hospital to provide 
additional parking spaces in line with the Canberra hospital expansion.  
 
A number of feasibility studies are currently underway to develop design 
options and guide the investment of a number of key projects. 
 
This includes the delivery of a Northside Elective Surgery Centre at the 
University of Canberra Hospital precinct to boost elective day procedures that 
do not require overnight stay or care post operation. 
 
This new service will complement the existing specialist rehabilitation and 
recovery services and the additional investment is expected to take pressure 
off our hospitals by delivering day procedures including ear, nose and throat, 
gynaecological, orthopaedic, ophthalmology and dental.  
 
Feasibility will also be undertaken for the four new Health Hubs planned in the 
Inner South, Tuggeranong, West Belconnen and North Gungahlin that will 
provide a combination of walk-in and appointment-based services with a focus 
on prevention, early intervention and coordinated care for people with chronic 
illness.  
 
Endoscopy suites at Canberra Hospital will be expanded and refurbished and 
are expected to deliver an additional 5,000 endoscopy procedures, meeting 
the growing need for diagnosis and detection of many conditions, including 
some cancers.  
 
Jobs for Canberrans 
 
Madam Speaker, building a new state-of-the-art critical services building is not 
possible without creating new jobs for Canberrans. 
 
Through this key project, the Government is assisting to upskill workers, with 
the project to be delivered by a workforce of approximately 600 people - 
creating valuable jobs, employment and training opportunities for Canberrans.  
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Over 80% of the sub-contractors engaged on the construction of the Canberra 
Hospital Expansion project site to date are local ACT businesses. 
 
Towards the end of March, approximately 100 form workers and concreters 
will arrive on site to start construction of the building’s superstructure. This 
work will continue throughout the year.  
 
Through the Connectivity Centre initiative, approximately 20 career seekers 
have been provided with prevocational and other support to get them ready 
for immediate employment as construction on the project ramps up. 
 
Madam Speaker, the ACT Government has committed to hire at least 400 new 
clinical staff, including nurses, doctors and healthcare professionals, in order to 
provide more healthcare services as our city grows.   
 
Across the Health portfolio, including Calvary Public Hospital, significant 
progress has been made towards this goal with 344 FTE positions employed by 
the end of June 2022. This includes a significant number of temporary COVID-
19 related positions. 
 
Excluding these time limited positions, approximately 257 FTE positions have 
been filled by health professionals over the last two financial years, made up of 
194 nurses, 47 allied health professionals and 17 doctors. 
 
The phasing in of nursing and midwife to patient ratios in the ACT public health 
system has commenced this month across Calvary Public and Canberra 
Hospitals.  
 
Developed in consultation with the Australian Nursing and Midwifery 
Federation, the ratios guarantee more staff on the ward and ensure an 
increased skill mix on each shift to provide the best possible care for patients in 
our public health system. 
 
The government has committed to an additional 90 FTE throughout 2022 with 
more than $50 million over four years invested to achieve this work. 
 
ACT Health is delivering the Digital Health Record to roll out a single, real-time, 
person-centred and world class clinical health record across the Territory, 
employing approximately 100 staff and implementing significant 
improvements to healthcare through information technology. 
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The ACT Government has supported local construction businesses during 
severe COVID-19 disruptions with funding for key health infrastructure projects 
to provide immediate positive impacts to the local economy and lasting 
infrastructure benefits to the broader community. 
 
Since the start of COVID-19 screwdriver ready phase 1,2 and 3 programs aimed 
at accelerating meaningful infrastructure projects and providing critical jobs to 
local traders and medium enterprises were fast-tracked;  
 
Conclusion 
 
Madam speaker, I want to express my thanks to those who continue to front 
up to do the work every day – and many nights – as they continue to respond 
directly to the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
And to those who front up every day – around the clock - to continue the 
important non-COVID work across our directorates that keeps our community 
healthy, supported, and protected and goes to making our health system, and 
our community stronger. 
 
Thank you 
 
  
 

159



1

Lowes, Shannon (Health)

From: Ellis, Catherine (Health) on behalf of ACT Health DLO
Sent: Monday, 21 February 2022 3:19 PM
To: Health Ministerial Liaison Officer
Subject: FW: Event proposal - ratios announcement 

Importance: High

Categories: Area, Jas

Hi Team

Can we please TRIM the below request for an event proposal to be developed on ratios.

I suggest Tony Dombkins and his team will be leading on this and need to liaise Greg Bayliss at Calvary regarding
date and time options to put to MO.

Thanks
Cathy

Catherine Ellis | Directorate Liaison Officer | ACT Health Directorate
Mob: | Email: ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au
Office of Rachel Stephen Smith | Minister for Health
Officer of Emma Davidson | Minister for Mental Health
Level 2, Legislative Assembly Building, Civic Square

From: McGregor Dainton, Amy <Amy.McGregor Dainton@act.gov.au>
Sent: Monday, 21 February 2022 2:28 PM
To: ACT Health DLO <ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au>
Cc: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Subject: Event proposal ratios announcement
Importance: High

Hi Cathy,

Can you please ask the relevant person to prepare an event proposal for a media stand up – to be jointly held by
Minster Stephen Smith/ACT Gov and the Australian Nurses and Midwives Federation (ANMF) – at Calvary Public
Hospital Bruce in the first or second week of March?

If health comms could coordinate with Greg Bayliss at Calvary (I have let him know that we’re keen to do the stand
up and he was on board) to come up with a couple of date/time options that Meg (health policy adviser) can put to
the ANMF secretary, that would be great.

A media release will also be required, but I believe Talib has already drafted this.

Thanks,

Amy McGregor Dainton
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Strategic Communications Adviser Office of Minister Rachel Stephen Smith MLA
ACT Legislative Assembly, 196 London Circuit, Canberra, ACT 2600
T: (02) 6205 7402 | M: | E: amy.mcgregor dainton@act.gov.au
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Rachel Stephen-Smith MLA 
Minister for Health 
Minister for Families and Community Services 
Minister for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs 

Member for Kurrajong 

 

Attachment A: ARRANGEMENTS BRIEF 
 

FUNCTION: Media announcement about the introduction of nurse/midwife to 
patient ratios 

VENUE: 

Calvary Public Hospital Bruce (CPHB), paved area outside main 
entry 
 
*Backup location in the case of rain will be available on the steps 
and portico adjacent to main entry (this area can be used 
without affecting public access) 

HOST: Name:  Robin Haberecht, General Manager CPHB 
Mobile:   

DAY: Thursday  

DATE: 10 March 2022 

TIME: 12.00pm 

TIME COMMITMENT: 30 minutes 

CATERING: Not applicable 

DRESS CODE:  Business attire 

YOUR ROLE: Speak to the media about nurse/midwife to patient ratios 

WHERE TO PARK: Level 1 or Level 2 of Calvary Hospital multi storey car park 

WHO WILL MEET YOU: Robin Haberecht will meet you at the main entry of the hospital 

ADVISOR ATTENDING: Amy McGregor-Dainton, Communications Adviser 

AUDIENCE: Media representatives TBA 
Robin Haberecht, CPHB General Manager 
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Matt Daniel, Secretary, Australian Nursing Midwifery Federation, 
ACT Branch 
Anthony Dombkins, Chief Nursing and Midwifery Officer 
Calvary representatives 
Graduate Nurses (to be available for photos/vision)   

VIPs: Not applicable 

PAST INVOLVEMENT: You made a media statement in May 2021 about the new 
funding committed for nursing of $50.1 million over four years 

SENSITIVITIES: 

With the impacts of the pandemic on our health system the full 
effect of this nursing recruitment might not yet be felt 
consistently across the wards where ratios are being 
implemented, but we will continue to work towards ensuring the 
ratios are being met consistently 

ORDER OF CEREMONIES 

Minister to address the media 
Minister and others to be available for questions  
Robin Haberecht (CPHB) and Anthony Dombkins are available 
to speak or answer questions if required 
At the conclusion of these activities a group of recently 
employed (mainly new graduate) Calvary nurses and midwives 
will assemble for photo/media opportunity (please note these 
staff have not been prepared for media comment) 

MEDIA: A media release has been provided to your office  

SOCIAL MEDIA 
ACCOUNTS 

The ACT Health social media channels will post about this 
announcement. 

OUTSTANDING 
REGULATORY ISSUES 

There are no outstanding regulatory issues 
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TALKING POINTS 
 

MEDIA DOORSTOP 
NURSE AND MIDWIFE TO PATIENT RATIOS 

THURSDAY 10 MARCH AT 12.00PM 
LOCATION – CALVARY PUBLIC HOSPITAL BRUCE 

 

 

The phasing in of nursing and midwifery ratios in the ACT public health system 

has started in February of this year as part of the ACT Government’s 

commitment to providing better healthcare for Canberra and the region. 

Nursing and midwifery ratios will improve our health system and deliver better 

outcomes for patients and a safer workplace for nurses and midwives.  

Developed in consultation with the Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation 

ACT the ratios guarantee more staff on the ward and ensures an increased skill 

mix on each shift to provide the best possible care for patients in our public 

health system. 

The ratios began being phased in across selected wards at Canberra Hospital 

and Calvary Public Hospital Bruce from 1 February. 

The COVID-19 pandemic had an impact on our health system that also 

affected the nursing recruitment drive to achieve consistent ratios across the 

wards; but we will continue to ensure that the ratios are met consistently. 

Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital Brue have already 

recruited more than 50 full time equivalent nursing positions to help meet the 

incoming ratios. 
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The most recent ACT Budget committed $50.1 million over four years to recruit 

additional nurses across Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital 

Bruce as part of the first phase of nursing and midwifery ratios. 

The minimum ratio for nurses or midwives to patients will depend on the clinical 

setting with the first phase of ratios agreed with the Australian Nursing and 

Midwifery Federation ACT to focus on General Medical, General Surgical, 

Acute Aged Care and the Adult Mental Health Unit. 

Q&A 

When did the phasing in of nursing and midwifery ratios start? 

Phase 1 of the nursing and midwifery ratios began on 1 February 2022. The 

implementation of phase 1 across General Medical, General Surgical, Acute 

Aged Care and the Adult Mental Health Units is to be completed by 31 

December 2022. 

How many new nurses are needed to implement phase 1? 

The ACT Government committed $50.1 million over four years to recruit 90 

additional FTE nurses across Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public 

Hospital Bruce as part of the first phase of nursing and midwifery ratios. 

How many have been recruited so far? 

Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public have already recruited more than 

50 full time equivalent nursing positions, with recruitment ongoing for more 

nurses to help meet the new ratios. 
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 Calvary has employed 10 FTE clinical nurses specifically to support 

ratios. 

 Canberra Health Services has recruited 44 FTE to date (out of a 

budgeted 55 FTE). 

The recruited FTE identified as specifically to help meet the nursing and 

midwifery ratios are in addition to the regular ongoing nursing and midwifery 

recruitment undertaken by both Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public 

Hospital Bruce. 

Are we now meeting the ratios on the wards identified for phase 1? 

The COVID-19 pandemic is still having a significant impact on staffing for both 

Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital Bruce. 

This is proving to make full compliance with ratios across all shifts on all wards 

difficult as we begin implementation of phase 1.  

Both Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital will continue to 

work towards the consistent meeting of ratios as the implementation of phase 1 

continues. 
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MAP/TRAVEL DETAILS 
 

MEDIA DOORSTOP 
NURSE AND MIDWIFE TO PATIENT RATIOS 

THURSDAY 10 MARCH AT 12.00PM 
LOCATION – CALVARY PUBLIC HOSPITAL BRUCE 

The Minister will travel using her own transport 

It is customary for the Minister to park on Level 1 or Level 2 of the multi-storey 
car park and walk across to the Calvary main entry 

At the main entry the Minister will be met by CPHB General Manager Robin 
Haberecht 
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MEDIA RELEASE  

 
 
                10 March 2022 

Nursing and midwifery ratios begin 
The phasing in of nursing and midwifery ratios in the ACT public health system has started this month as part 
of the ACT Government’s commitment to providing better healthcare for Canberra and the region. 

Developed in consultation with the Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation ACT the ratios guarantee 
nursing and midwifery staffing levels on the ward and ensures the appropriate skill mix on each shift to 
provide the best possible care for patients in our public health system. 

The ratios began being phased in across selected wards at Canberra Hospital and Calvary Public Hospital Bruce 
from 1 February. 

ACT Minister for Health Rachel Stephen-Smith said despite the challenges of the COVID-19 pandemic both 
Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital Bruce had already recruited some of the new nurses 
required to help meet the incoming ratios. 

“Nursing and midwifery ratios will improve our health system and deliver better outcomes for patients and a 
safer workplace for nurses and midwives,” Minister Stephen Smith said. 

“The COVID-19 pandemic has presented many challenges for our health system, but we are committed to 
continuing our efforts to implement these important nursing and midwifery ratios. 

“Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public have already recruited more than 50 full time equivalent nursing 
positions, with recruitment ongoing for more nurses to help meet the new ratios”. 

“I understand that with the impacts of the pandemic on our health system the full effect of this nursing 
recruitment might not yet be felt consistently across the wards where ratios are being implemented, but we 
will continue to work towards ensuring the ratios are being met consistently.” 
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The most recent ACT Budget committed $50.1 million over four years to recruit additional nurses across 
Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital Bruce as part of the first phase of nursing and midwifery 
ratios. 

The minimum ratio for nurses or midwives to patients will depend on the clinical setting with the first phase 
of ratios agreed with the Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation ACT to focus on General Medical, 
General Surgical, Acute Aged Care and the Adult Mental Health Units. 

 
Statement ends  
Media contact: 
Jed Rainbow       M     jed.rainbow@act.gov.au  

169



 
 
Rachel Stephen-Smith MLA - Arrangements brief  
 
SOCIAL MEDIA 
The following post will be published on ACT Health’s Facebook, Twitter and Instagram channels, 
tagging CHS, Calvary and the ANMF. 

 

 
The ACT Government has commenced Phase 1 of nurse/midwife to patient ratios in the public hospitals - an 
important part of our commitment to providing better healthcare for Canberra and the region. 

But what are ratios and what do they mean for staff and patients? 

Ratios mean there is a mandated minimum number of nurses or midwives working on a particular ward, unit, 
or area in relation to the number of patients. Ratios vary with the needs of each ward and help improve 
healthcare outcomes for patients and working conditions for nurses and midwives. 

Studies have found the benefit of nurse/midwife to patient ratios include: 

Improved critical response times 
Improved health outcomes for patients  
Decreased lengths of stay 
Improved working conditions for nurses and midwives and higher job satisfaction 

 
Phase 1 of ratios is being introduced in the general medical, surgical wards as well as acute aged care and 
adult mental health units in @CanberraHealthServices and @calvarybruce.  

For more information go to https://bit.ly/3Mk7c6i 

@anmfactbranch 
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Lowes, Shannon (Health)

From: George, Jacinta (Health)
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 2:18 PM
To: HSPE
Subject: FW: URGENT RFA - MIN22/392 - Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement - 10 March

Importance: High

OFFICIAL

AS I don’t have source data, cleared as advice from Calvary

Thanks

Jacinta George
Executive Group Manager
Ph: (02) 5124 9403 (Executive Assistant)

Email:jacinta.george@act.gov.au
Health System Planning and Evaluation
Level 3, 2 Bowes Street Phillip ACT 2606
health.act.gov.au

From: LHN Coord <LHNCoord@act.gov.au>
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 12:01 PM
To: ACT Health, Clinical Leadership <Clinical.Leadership@act.gov.au>; ACTHealthCorporate&Governance
<ACTHealthCorporate&G@act.gov.au>; Canberra Health Services Ministerial <CHS.Ministerial@act.gov.au>; HSPE
<HSPE@act.gov.au>; LHN Coord <LHNCoord@act.gov.au>
Cc: Health Ministerial Liaison Officer <HealthMinisterialLiaisonOfficer@act.gov.au>; Stewart, Margaret (Health)
<Margaret.Stewart@act.gov.au>; George, Jacinta (Health) <Jacinta.George@act.gov.au>
Subject: RE: URGENT RFA MIN22/392 Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Hi Team 
 
Please see below response for clearance at a. and b. below: 
 

1. How many new graduates have been recruited in this financial year – 18 
a. Enrolled Nurse - 11 
b. Registered Nurse - 7 

 
Please note that this has not had Executive clearance. 
 
Kind regards 
 
Natasha 
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Natasha Westcott | Coordination and Support Officer
Local Hospital Network Commissioning | Health System Planning and Evaluation | ACT Health Directorate
Direct Email: Natasha.Westcott@act.gov.au
Phone: Via Microsoft Teams
Level 4, 6 Bowes Street Phillip ACT 2606
health.act.gov.au

 

From: Webster, Elizabeth (Health) <Elizabeth.Webster@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of ACT Health, Clinical Leadership
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 10:09 AM
To: ACTHealthCorporate&Governance <ACTHealthCorporate&G@act.gov.au>; Canberra Health Services Ministerial
<CHS.Ministerial@act.gov.au>; HSPE <HSPE@act.gov.au>; LHN Coord <LHNCoord@act.gov.au>
Cc: Health Ministerial Liaison Officer <HealthMinisterialLiaisonOfficer@act.gov.au>
Subject: FW: URGENT RFA MIN22/392 Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Morning All

The MO requested an urgent breakdown of what professions are in the graduate numbers (MO doesn’t need the
numbers broken down, just an indicator of what those numbers represent).

Question ACTHD CHS CPHB QEII Total
How many new graduates
have been recruited in this
financial year

12 124
This doesn’t
include the
additional 23 to
commence in
May 2022

18 0 154

Regards

Elizabeth Webster, Executive Officer
T: (02) 5124 9546 I M: | E: Elizabeth.Webster@act.gov.au
Office of Professional Leadership and Education | ACT Health Directorate
Level 3, 2 6 Bowes Street, Phillip | GPO Box 825 Canberra ACT 2601
W: www.health.act.gov.au

From: Felding, Jasna (Health) <Jasna.Felding@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of Health Ministerial Liaison Officer
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 10:03 AM
To: ACT Health, Clinical Leadership <Clinical.Leadership@act.gov.au>
Subject: URGENT RFA MIN22/392 Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High
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OFFICIAL

Hi Elizabeth

The above ministerial has been returned from the Minister’s Office seeking further information, please see below.

Would be grateful if this could be provided asap.

Kind regards

Jasna Felding| Ministerial Liaison Officer
Ph: 02 5124 9834| Email: Jasna.felding@act.gov.au
Office of Director General / Ministerial & Government Services Unit | ACT Health Directorate
Level 5, 2 6 Bowes Street Phillip ACT 2606
health.act.gov.au

Work days: Monday Thursday

From: Ellis, Catherine (Health) <Catherine.Ellis@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of ACT Health DLO
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 9:57 AM
To: Health Ministerial Liaison Officer <HealthMinisterialLiaisonOfficer@act.gov.au>
Subject: FW: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Hi Jas and Aiden

As discussed see below request for breakdown of grad data.

Thanks
Cathy

Catherine Ellis | Directorate Liaison Officer | ACT Health Directorate
Mob: | Email: ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au
Office of Rachel Stephen Smith | Minister for Health
Officer of Emma Davidson | Minister for Mental Health
Level 2, Legislative Assembly Building, Civic Square

From: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 9:53 AM
To: ACT Health DLO <ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au>
Subject: RE: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High
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Thank Cathy,

Can I just get a clarification for the new graduates with a breakdown of what professions are in those numbers (I
don’t need the numbers broken down, just an indicator of what those numbers represent).

Thanks,

Meg

From: Ellis, Catherine (Health) <Catherine.Ellis@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of ACT Health DLO
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 9:07 AM
To: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Subject: RE: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March

OFFICIAL

Hi Meg

Please see below final update to include QEII data. Very minor change and not really impacting the overall total by
much.

Question ACTHD CHS CPHB QEII Total
How many nursing staff have
been recruited in this financial
year

1
ACTHD systems
don't record
beyond this
granularity so
we're unable to
specify if they
were a midwife
or not.

535
This doesn’t
include graduates

171 4 711

How many midwifery staff
have been recruited in this
financial year

19 20 0 39

How many new graduates have
been recruited in this financial
year

12 124
This doesn’t
include the
additional 23 to
commence in
May 2022

18 0 154

Of the 257 FTE health
professionals outlined in the
2021 22 ACT budget how many
have been recruited

3
2 x HPO4 and 1
HPO3

154
Total number
recruited in the
21/22 FY

21 0 178

Thanks
Cathy

Catherine Ellis | Directorate Liaison Officer | ACT Health Directorate
Mob | Email: ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au
Office of Rachel Stephen Smith | Minister for Health
Officer of Emma Davidson | Minister for Mental Health
Level 2, Legislative Assembly Building, Civic Square
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From: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Sent: Wednesday, 9 March 2022 6:36 PM
To: ACT Health DLO <ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au>
Subject: RE: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

Thanks Cathy! Really appreciate this coming together for the event

From: Ellis, Catherine (Health) <Catherine.Ellis@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of ACT Health DLO
Sent: Wednesday, 9 March 2022 5:26 PM
To: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Subject: FW: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Hi Meg

Further updates to include CPHB, but I note QEII is not yet available. Unfortunately QEII data may not be available
before COB today and noting this event is tomorrow, apologies in advance if I can’t get that through to you.

Question ACTHD CHS CPHB Total
How many nursing staff have been
recruited in this financial year

1
ACTHD systems
don't record
beyond this
granularity so
we're unable to
specify if they
were a midwife
or not.

535
This doesn’t
include graduates

171 707

How many midwifery staff have
been recruited in this financial year

19 20 39

How many new graduates have been
recruited in this financial year

12 124
This doesn’t
include the
additional 23 to
commence in May
2022

18 154

Of the 257 FTE health professionals
outlined in the 2021 22 ACT budget
how many have been recruited

3
2 x HPO4 and 1
HPO3

154
Total number
recruited in the
21/22 FY

21 178

Thanks
Cathy

Catherine Ellis | Directorate Liaison Officer | ACT Health Directorate
Mob: | Email: ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au
Office of Rachel Stephen Smith | Minister for Health
Officer of Emma Davidson | Minister for Mental Health
Level 2, Legislative Assembly Building, Civic Square
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From: Ellis, Catherine (Health) On Behalf Of ACT Health DLO
Sent: Wednesday, 9 March 2022 3:49 PM
To: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Subject: FW: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Hi Meg

See below information that we have available so far. The team are still chasing up CPHB and we will update as soon
as we can.

Question ACTHD CHS CPHB Total
How many nursing staff have been
recruited in this financial year

1
ACTHD systems
don't record
beyond this
granularity so
we're unable to
specify if they
were a midwife
or not.

535
This doesn’t
include graduates

536

How many midwifery staff have
been recruited in this financial year

19 19

How many new graduates have been
recruited in this financial year

12 124
This doesn’t
include the
additional 23 to
commence in May
2022

136

Of the 257 FTE health professionals
outlined in the 2021 22 ACT budget
how many have been recruited

3
2 x HPO4 and 1
HPO3

154
Total number
recruited in the
21/22 FY

157

Thanks
Cathy

Catherine Ellis | Directorate Liaison Officer | ACT Health Directorate
Mob | Email: ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au
Office of Rachel Stephen Smith | Minister for Health
Officer of Emma Davidson | Minister for Mental Health
Level 2, Legislative Assembly Building, Civic Square

From: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Sent: Tuesday, 8 March 2022 5:37 PM
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To: CHS DLO <CHSDLO@act.gov.au>; ACT Health DLO <ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au>
Subject: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

Hi Both,

Can I please get some figures about recruitment of staff in the following areas:

 How many nursing staff have been recruited in this financial year
 How many midwifery staff have been recruited in this financial year
 How many new graduates have been recruited in this financial year
 Of the 257 FTE health professionals outlined in the 2021 22 ACT budget how many have been recruited

Can I please have this information by 3pm tomorrow if possible?

Thanks,

Meg Bransgrove
Senior Adviser
Office of Minister Rachel Stephen-Smith MLA 
ACT Government
Email: meagen.bransgrove@act.gov.au
M:
ACT Legislative Assembly, 196 London Circuit, Canberra, ACT 2600 
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Lowes, Shannon (Health)

From: Waye, Jenny (Health) on behalf of Canberra Health Services Ministerial
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 12:54 PM
To: ACT Health, Clinical Leadership; ACTHealthCorporate&Governance; HSPE; LHN Coord
Cc: Health Ministerial Liaison Officer; Macpherson, Katherine (Health)
Subject: RE: URGENT RFA - MIN22/392 - Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement - 10 March

Importance: High

Follow Up Flag: Follow up
Flag Status: Flagged

OFFICIAL

Hi Elizabeth

I understand that the figure provided in the table yesterday from CHS was for nursing graduates only.

CHS also has Midwifery graduates as follows:
 18 graduates in 2021
 19 graduates in 2022

Thanks

Jenny Waye | Ministerial Liaison Officer
Ph: 02 51249832| Email: CHS.Ministerial@act.gov.au
Government Relations | Canberra Health Services | ACT Government
Level 1, Building 28, Canberra Hospital| health.act.gov.au

Work days: Monday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday
RELIABLE | PROGRESSIVE | RESPECTFUL | KIND

From: Webster, Elizabeth (Health) <Elizabeth.Webster@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of ACT Health, Clinical Leadership
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 10:09 AM
To: ACTHealthCorporate&Governance <ACTHealthCorporate&G@act.gov.au>; Canberra Health Services Ministerial
<CHS.Ministerial@act.gov.au>; HSPE <HSPE@act.gov.au>; LHN Coord <LHNCoord@act.gov.au>
Cc: Health Ministerial Liaison Officer <HealthMinisterialLiaisonOfficer@act.gov.au>
Subject: FW: URGENT RFA MIN22/392 Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Morning All

The MO requested an urgent breakdown of what professions are in the graduate numbers (MO doesn’t need the
numbers broken down, just an indicator of what those numbers represent).

Question ACTHD CHS CPHB QEII Total
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How many new graduates
have been recruited in this
financial year

12 124
This doesn’t
include the
additional 23 to
commence in
May 2022

18 0 154

Regards

Elizabeth Webster, Executive Officer
T: (02) 5124 9546 I M | E: Elizabeth.Webster@act.gov.au
Office of Professional Leadership and Education | ACT Health Directorate
Level 3, 2 6 Bowes Street, Phillip | GPO Box 825 Canberra ACT 2601
W: www.health.act.gov.au

From: Felding, Jasna (Health) <Jasna.Felding@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of Health Ministerial Liaison Officer
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 10:03 AM
To: ACT Health, Clinical Leadership <Clinical.Leadership@act.gov.au>
Subject: URGENT RFA MIN22/392 Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Hi Elizabeth

The above ministerial has been returned from the Minister’s Office seeking further information, please see below.

Would be grateful if this could be provided asap.

Kind regards

Jasna Felding| Ministerial Liaison Officer
Ph: 02 5124 9834| Email: Jasna.felding@act.gov.au
Office of Director General / Ministerial & Government Services Unit | ACT Health Directorate
Level 5, 2 6 Bowes Street Phillip ACT 2606
health.act.gov.au

Work days: Monday Thursday

From: Ellis, Catherine (Health) <Catherine.Ellis@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of ACT Health DLO
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 9:57 AM
To: Health Ministerial Liaison Officer <HealthMinisterialLiaisonOfficer@act.gov.au>
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Subject: FW: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Hi Jas and Aiden

As discussed see below request for breakdown of grad data.

Thanks
Cathy

Catherine Ellis | Directorate Liaison Officer | ACT Health Directorate
Mob: | Email: ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au
Office of Rachel Stephen Smith | Minister for Health
Officer of Emma Davidson | Minister for Mental Health
Level 2, Legislative Assembly Building, Civic Square

From: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 9:53 AM
To: ACT Health DLO <ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au>
Subject: RE: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

Thank Cathy,

Can I just get a clarification for the new graduates with a breakdown of what professions are in those numbers (I
don’t need the numbers broken down, just an indicator of what those numbers represent).

Thanks,

Meg

From: Ellis, Catherine (Health) <Catherine.Ellis@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of ACT Health DLO
Sent: Thursday, 10 March 2022 9:07 AM
To: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Subject: RE: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March

OFFICIAL

Hi Meg

Please see below final update to include QEII data. Very minor change and not really impacting the overall total by
much.

Question ACTHD CHS CPHB QEII Total
How many nursing staff have
been recruited in this financial
year

1
ACTHD systems
don't record

535
This doesn’t
include graduates

171 4 711
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How many midwifery staff
have been recruited in this
financial year

beyond this
granularity so
we're unable to
specify if they
were a midwife
or not.

19 20 0 39

How many new graduates have
been recruited in this financial
year

12 124
This doesn’t
include the
additional 23 to
commence in
May 2022

18 0 154

Of the 257 FTE health
professionals outlined in the
2021 22 ACT budget how many
have been recruited

3
2 x HPO4 and 1
HPO3

154
Total number
recruited in the
21/22 FY

21 0 178

Thanks
Cathy

Catherine Ellis | Directorate Liaison Officer | ACT Health Directorate
Mob: | Email: ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au
Office of Rachel Stephen Smith | Minister for Health
Officer of Emma Davidson | Minister for Mental Health
Level 2, Legislative Assembly Building, Civic Square

From: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Sent: Wednesday, 9 March 2022 6:36 PM
To: ACT Health DLO <ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au>
Subject: RE: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

Thanks Cathy! Really appreciate this coming together for the event

From: Ellis, Catherine (Health) <Catherine.Ellis@act.gov.au> On Behalf Of ACT Health DLO
Sent: Wednesday, 9 March 2022 5:26 PM
To: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Subject: FW: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Hi Meg

Further updates to include CPHB, but I note QEII is not yet available. Unfortunately QEII data may not be available
before COB today and noting this event is tomorrow, apologies in advance if I can’t get that through to you.

Question ACTHD CHS CPHB Total
How many nursing staff have been
recruited in this financial year

1 535 171 707
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ACTHD systems
don't record
beyond this
granularity so
we're unable to
specify if they
were a midwife
or not.

This doesn’t
include graduates

How many midwifery staff have
been recruited in this financial year

19 20 39

How many new graduates have been
recruited in this financial year

12 124
This doesn’t
include the
additional 23 to
commence in May
2022

18 154

Of the 257 FTE health professionals
outlined in the 2021 22 ACT budget
how many have been recruited

3
2 x HPO4 and 1
HPO3

154
Total number
recruited in the
21/22 FY

21 178

Thanks
Cathy

Catherine Ellis | Directorate Liaison Officer | ACT Health Directorate
Mob | Email: ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au
Office of Rachel Stephen Smith | Minister for Health
Officer of Emma Davidson | Minister for Mental Health
Level 2, Legislative Assembly Building, Civic Square

From: Ellis, Catherine (Health) On Behalf Of ACT Health DLO
Sent: Wednesday, 9 March 2022 3:49 PM
To: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Subject: FW: URGENT Advice by Email: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

OFFICIAL

Hi Meg

See below information that we have available so far. The team are still chasing up CPHB and we will update as soon
as we can.

Question ACTHD CHS CPHB Total
How many nursing staff have been
recruited in this financial year

1
ACTHD systems
don't record
beyond this
granularity so
we're unable to
specify if they
were a midwife
or not.

535
This doesn’t
include graduates

536

How many midwifery staff have
been recruited in this financial year

19 19
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How many new graduates have been
recruited in this financial year

12 124
This doesn’t
include the
additional 23 to
commence in May
2022

136

Of the 257 FTE health professionals
outlined in the 2021 22 ACT budget
how many have been recruited

3
2 x HPO4 and 1
HPO3

154
Total number
recruited in the
21/22 FY

157

Thanks
Cathy

Catherine Ellis | Directorate Liaison Officer | ACT Health Directorate
Mob: | Email: ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au
Office of Rachel Stephen Smith | Minister for Health
Officer of Emma Davidson | Minister for Mental Health
Level 2, Legislative Assembly Building, Civic Square

From: Bransgrove, Meagen <Meagen.Bransgrove@act.gov.au>
Sent: Tuesday, 8 March 2022 5:37 PM
To: CHS DLO <CHSDLO@act.gov.au>; ACT Health DLO <ACTHealthDLO@act.gov.au>
Subject: Ratios Announcement 10 March
Importance: High

Hi Both,

Can I please get some figures about recruitment of staff in the following areas:

 How many nursing staff have been recruited in this financial year
 How many midwifery staff have been recruited in this financial year
 How many new graduates have been recruited in this financial year
 Of the 257 FTE health professionals outlined in the 2021 22 ACT budget how many have been recruited

Can I please have this information by 3pm tomorrow if possible?

Thanks,

Meg Bransgrove
Senior Adviser
Office of Minister Rachel Stephen-Smith MLA 
ACT Government
Email: meagen.bransgrove@act.gov.au
M:
ACT Legislative Assembly, 196 London Circuit, Canberra, ACT 2600 
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also recruited over half of the extra 90 full time equivalent nurses that are 
needed for ratios. This is to be applauded. 
 
However, the work is not over Madam Speaker. 
 
While continuing to reach the goal of fully implementing Phase 1 of ratios by 
December 2022, we are now also focusing our attention on Phase 2 of ratios.  
 
Phase 2 will be included in the next Nursing and Midwifery Enterprise 
Agreement, which we will begin negotiating in the very near future. In this 
agreement, we will be looking at the possibility of implementing ratios into 
other specialty areas such as women’s and children’s health, critical care, 
perioperative areas, cancer, and some further mental health units. These will 
be determined in the next round of negotiations.  
 
To better inform how we progress into Phase 2, we have been meeting with 
nursing staff from both hospitals to seek their comments and views on the 
implementation of Phase 1 of ratios.  
 
The Executive of Canberra Health Services, Calvary Public Hospital Bruce and 
ACT Health Directorate have also met to consider and discuss the 
opportunities that will arise within the next bargaining phase of the enterprise 
agreement. 
 
Madam Speaker, I am pleased with what we have achieved so far with the 
implementation of mandated nurse/midwife ratios within the ACT Health 
System. It will enhance our health service and is a positive outcome for both 
patients and nurses. I am looking forward to progressing this important 
initiative in the years to come. 
 
END 
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out, with research denoting nurses are more likely to stay working in a health 
service that has mandated ratios implemented.  
 
This is indeed good news.  
 
END 
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